
Letter to editor

Re: Fighting the opioid epidemic from the hospice and palliative care point of view

Dear Editor,
Opioid abuse is truly a national crisis, and one that the hospice community is dedicated to helping prevent and treat. In fact, as a key part of this nation’s grief counseling safety net, hospices are acutely aware of the toll that this epidemic takes on families and communities. However, as policymakers address this challenge, it is imperative that careful consideration be given to the unique needs of patients and families experiencing serious illness and at the end of life, so that we do not unintentionally impair the ability of hospice and palliative care providers to appropriately manage their patients’ pain. 

In 2014, the U. S. Drug Enforcement Administration (DEA) issued a Final Rule for the Disposal of Controlled Substances
 that forbids hospice staff from destroying unused medications. DEA encourages hospice staff to advise and direct families in destroying leftover medications, but the agency forbids those staff members from destroying the medications themselves unless authorized by state law to dispose of the deceased patient’s property. Leftover pills belong to the patient, or after the patient’s to their family, also called the “ultimate user”, and hospices have no legal authority to destroy them or to require families to give them up.
As you know, many states are tackling these issues with more stringent prescribing and disposal laws. Fortunately, most state laws setting limits on opioid prescription include exemptions for prescribers treating patients for cancer and for hospice care. I believe that these exemptions recognize the sensitivity and vulnerability of those suffering advanced illness and at the end of life, and accommodate their needs. Federal policy changes should preserve these exemptions and other considerations.
The Safe Disposal of Unused Medication Act
 would grant hospice organizations the legal authority to dispose of unused medication after a hospice patient’s death, a measure that would not only ease the burden on the family, but also help prevent potential diversion or illicit use of these drugs. The National Hospice and Palliative Care Organization (NHPCO) supports this legislation, and encourages Congress to make two modifications to maximize its impact.

Specifically, in its current form, the legislation only allows hospice personnel to destroy medications following a patient’s death. There are instances, however, where living patients may change medications (leaving unused medications in the home that could be diverted for misuse). Along with the National Association for Homecare and Hospice, NHPCO recommends extending the legislation’s authority to allow hospice employees to dispose of any unused medications. Further, we recommend refining the legislation to specify the disciplines to which the authority would apply so that there is no confusion over which personnel would be permitted to destroy the medications. 
In closing, I would like to reiterate that our nation’s hospice and palliative care providers can be an important part of the care continuum for people with serious pain, including those with serious illness and facing the end of life, and should be looked at as a resource for these populations. 

Thank you for your articles on this important issue. 
Sincerely,

� Disposal of Controlled Substances, Final Rule, https://www.deadiversion.usdoj.gov/fed_regs/rules/2014/2014-20926.pdf.


� Introduced by Rep. Tim Walberg [R-MI-7] on 02/15/2018, https://www.congress.gov/bill/115th-congress/house-bill/5041.





